














FINANCE AND ADMINISTRATION COMMITIEE 

A Finance and Administration Committee meeting was held on Tuesday, January-07-14 at 7:00 a.m. in 

the Council Chambers of Memorial Hall. Those present at the meeting included Jane Swanton, Brad 

Johnston, Brent Owen, Georges Picton, Joe Richardson, and Cheryl Young. 

Councillor Swanton called the meeting to order at 7:00a.m. 

Canada Post - Vice President Serge Pitre forwarding a letter to Council outlining Canada Post's Five­

point Action Plan to serve Canadians' new postal needs. 

ACTION: This matter was received as information. 

Manitoba Infrastructure & Transportation -Jennifer Chapman, Traffic Analysis Engineer advising that 

using the Pedestrian counts completed in 2010, the pedestrian traffic exceeds the threshold 

recommended in the TAC Guide for installation of some type of pedestrian crossing control. However, 

the current daily traffic volume of 3,580 vehicles per day, the two-lane cross-section and the speed limit 

(now 30 km/hr.), the recommended treatment are side-mounted signs and pavement marking, which is 

the current installation. MIT will be providing new in-street sign at the crosswalk that will be placed in 

the middle of the highway by the school crossing guard and the start and end of her shift. MIT also 

improved the pavement markings to an upgraded zebra pattern. They are also looking at the possibility 

of constructing curb extensions, or bulb-outs at the crosswalk which would help to shorten the crossing 

distance and increase the visibility of pedestrians waiting on the curb. 

ACTION: The committee was extremely disappointed that MIT would not consider a 

lighted corridor at this location. The CAO was asked to write and see what month the counts were taken 

and felt that it might be useful if another count was completed. The committee also asked the CAO to 

contact MIT to see if they will install flashing lights or flags on the school zone signs. 

Carman Dufferin Recreation Commission- Bruce Wood has applied to serve as a community member 

on the Carman Dufferin Recreation Commission. No other applications have been received. 

ACTION: The committee would ask Council to pass a resolution appointing Bruce Wood 

to the Carman Dufferin Recreation Commission. 

Boyne Regional. Library- Sandra Yeo, Librarian has sent an email advising that The Public Libraries act 

requires municipalities to appoint members to the Library Board annually. She has asked Council to pass 

a resolution appointing Dennis Smith and Agnes Gaultier for the upcoming year. 

ACTION : The committee would ask Council to pass a resolution appointing Dennis Smith 

and Agnes Gaultier to the Boyne Regional Library Board for 2014. 

Premier's Volunteer Service Award 2014 - Invitation to submit names for the annual awards. 
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ACTION: The committee members were asked to take this information back to any 

committees they sit on for possible nominations. This matter was received as information. 

Carman Dufferin Planning District - 2013 Building Permit summary report as prepared by Carman 

Dufferin Planning District office. 

ACTION : This matter was received as information. 

Prairie Rose School Division- Elaine Owen, Board Chair thanking Council for approving reduced speed 

zones for both Carman Elementary school and Carman Collegiate. An offer to send a letter of support to 

forward to MIT to try to get a lighted crosswalk at Carman Collegiate. 

ACTION: This matter was received as information. 

Neil McRae- Mr. McRae sent an email complaining about the reduced school speed zone at Carman 

Collegiate and suggesting that it should not be enforced 365 days a year- 24 hours a day. He feels this 

will cause more accidents then it'll prevent. 

ACTION: This matter was received as information. 

Airmaster Signs- Ryan Montgomery forwarding information on the purchase of a Radar Speed Reader 

sign 

ACTION: The committee asked the CAO to ask MIT if we could install this Radar Speed 

Reader on the School Zone signs. The committee is going to check on what other signs may be available 

in the area. 

Froese Development - The developers for the subdivision in the north-west portion of town have 

provided a proposal to develop 16 lots on 3rd Avenue NW. 

ACTION: 

subdivision. 

The committee reviewed the plan and felt it was a logical start to their 

Memorial Hall Renovation- Ken Drysdale has provided an updated plan for the main floor of Memorial 

Hall. 

ACTION: The committee reviewed the plans provided by Mr. Drysdale and felt that the 

main floor plans were acceptable. There was a concern raised that the coffee room likely would not be 

large enough for everyone to sit around a table for coffee. The door from the Town Assistant CAO's 

office to the main office should be on the north wall rather than into the hallway. 

Blaine Pederson- Mr. Pederson sending a letter regarding the Bi Pole Ill project and that Manitoba 

Hydro will be using influence to get agreements signed for the project. 
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ACTION: This letter was received as information. 

Budget- The Water Treatment Plant has provided its operating budget for 2014. Joe Richardson is still 

obtaining pricing on projects that are on Council's wish list. A truck has been ordered through Carman 

Chrysler to replace the recycling truck. This truck is in Edmonton and will be delivered in the near future. 

Joe has it booked in Winnipeg to get the packer transferred from our old truck to this one. The total cost 

of this project likely will be closer to $85,000.00. I will try to get a number for a surplus by Tuesday 

morning. 

ACTION: The committee reviewed the water treatment budget and felt that the staff 

should order enough meters to change the analog meters only and that likely $75,000 budget for new 

meters was too aggressive. Joe Richardson suggested a generator would be better at the elementary 

school lift station before the water treatment plant. 

The committee discussed replacing the water treatment plant and whether it should be completed on 

location or should a new plant be built at Stephenfield. Joe felt that the existing building could house 

new equipment very easily. The existing tower would be replaced with variable pumps for pressurizing 

the water. 

Joe is still working on pricing for items for the budget. 

Joe reported that Gateway is falling behind with recycling and we do not have any empty boxes 

available for our recycling program. He advised that he is looking at building more green boxes so that 

we have some available to use. 

The sweeper is in Winnipeg and the sweeper cost has been increased to $51,075.00, plus taxes. This will 

have the sweeper painted and decaled so it will look like new. 

Shop lights $5,300 to change the lights to T5. There will be funding from Manitoba Hydro for these 

lights. 

Bob Cat snow blower and compost screener prices are to come soon. 

Rainbow Residence- Richard Dyck, Executive Director of Rainbow Residence will be present to discuss 

the Business Recycling Program provided by Rainbow Residence and asking Council to consider 

increasing the amount paid to a total of $5,000.00. 

ACTION: Richard went through the operation of Rainbow Residence. He advised that he 

felt that the Board has a handle on the staffing and the overtime. He advised that now he has some time 

under his belt in his new position, he has a better handle on the finances and the organization cannot 

continue losing $35,000.00 a year. He advised that fundraising is lacking for Rainbow Residence. They 

have not been able to replace the money that was lost with the demise of the United Way. 
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The committee felt that Richard should be invited to attend the Joint Planning Meeting to make his 

presentation to both councils at that time. 

Other Matters-

Fine Option Program- The CAO discussed the difficulty that the Town was having with the Community 

Service/Fine Option program. We are struggling to get the participants to work and it seems that we do 

not have any support from the Probation Officers - we are just expected to ensure the participants get 

their hours. We need to ensure that all workers on the program are supervised and it is extremely 

difficult to get the workers to come to work. Recently we had one worker that falsely reported a 

Workers Compensation Claim because he did not want to admit to his father that he had got into a bar 

fight. The committee thought it might be time to see what the process would be to stop being a 

Community Resource Centre for the program. 

ACTION: The CAO will check to see what the process is to stop being a Community 

Resource Centre. 



REPORT TO COUNCIL 

Thursday, January 9, 2013 

Cheryl Young CAO 

On December 19, 2013, we had a Workplace Safety and Health officer attend the Town office requesting 

a meeting with the Town's superintendent. Joe received a great report from the officer! At the time of 

the inspection: All tools inspected had guarding in place; First aid kit and fire extinguishers were on site; 

PME are equipped with fire extinguishers; Housekeeping was in good order as to prevent slip trip 

hazards; All workers were wearing the appropriate PPE for the job; Eye wash facility was on site; WHMIS 

Training records were on file. There were no improvement orders given at the time of the inspection. He 

did have a recommendation for Corrective Action which was to review with the employees the 

procedure for picking up bags from the truck. (i.e.: the truck should come to a stop and proper lifting 

techniques should be used.) Joe advised that he had a Safety Meeting on December 201
h and discussed 

these matters with all staff. 

I have sent a request to Manitoba Justice to determine the process to have the Town of Carman 

removed as being a Community Resource Centre. I wonder if we will need to allow the 8 registered 

participants to finish their hours since they have already signed up, however we will see what happens 

over the next couple days. It would be wonderful if we could just transfer them to another CRC, 

however a lot of the participants likely would be unable to finish their hours. 

We have the Town and Recreation books already to incorporate the Memorial Hall, Greenwood 

Cemetery, and Community Hall books into them. The change should be fairly smooth as we already 

operate the EDO, Fire and Planning this way! Likely we will wonder why we did not do this sooner! 



Economic Development Officer Report 
December 2013 Highlights 

Some of my regular ongoing meetings I attended this month included the following 
groups and organizations: Town Council, Carman and Community Chamber of 
Commerce, Carman-Dufferin Planning District, Carman Community Health Centre 
Board and Central Plains Pembina Valley Tourism Association. 

Some of the ongoing projects and activities that I work on continuously include the 
following: Carman Manitoba Website Updates, Community Works Loan Program, small 
Community Profile Updates, Tourism Display Upkeep, Planning District operations and 
continued interaction with others in economic development and tourism, citizens and 
business owners. 

I toured a vacant business which will be listed with a realtor soon. I attended a Healthy 
Communities Meeting. I assisted the museum and Dufferin Agricultural Society with 
grant applications. I met with the new President and Vice-President of the DAS. I met 
with a member of the Good Sam organization to discuss planning options for the 2014 
Samboree. 

I attended two Boyne Care Holdings Meetings. I assisted a developer with questions on 
condo developing. The second open house was held for the Development Plan Review 
with approximately 50-60 people in attendance. Generally the feedback has been great. I 
met with multiple individuals with questions regarding the development plan review and 
questions about the development in the northwest comer of the community. I met with 
the developer briefly about their plans to develop a few lots in the New Year. The 
Planning District has been asked to make a presentation at the upcoming planning 
conference. I will work on the presentation in the New Year. 

Joint Promotion Funding 
Community Futures Conference 
Manitoba Baseball Hall of Fame 
Junior Achievement 
Ag in the Classroom 
Genesis House Golf Tournament 
Garden Club of Carman 
Chamber of Commerce Golf 
Beavers Sponsorship 
MB Sports Hall ofFame 
Carman Collegiate Yearbook 
Pembina Valley Hawks 
Snoflies 

Total to Date 
Budget 

$700.00 
$250.00 
$250.00 
$250.00 
$200.00 
$300.00 
$1,000.00 
$318.00 
$1,750.00 
$1 10.00 
$250.00 
$300.00 

$5,678.00 
$5,000.00 


